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LINLITHGOW ACADEMY PARENT COUNCIL MEETING
7.00pm, Wednesday 24th May 2017

Conference Room

MINUTES
Attendees: Kate Signorini (Chair), Karen Jarvis (Head Teacher), Elspeth Brown (Vice Chair), May Geddes, Gillian McLean, Catherine Devlin, Kathryn Morrison (LAA Representative), Laurie Boles, Douglas Gray, Susie Hume, Jo Smith, Jenny O’Donnell (Clerk), Jack Williamson (Pupil Council)

1.  Welcome 
Kate welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Jack Williamson as new Chair of the Pupil Council.

2.  Apologies
Liam McLaughlin and Rhona White.
3.  Approval of the Minutes from the Last Meeting (held 23rd March 2017) and any matters arising:
Jo Smith to be added as attendee at last meeting. With this correction the minutes were approved.

4.  Head Teacher's report 


The Head Teacher provided an update on staffing. Drama has now been introduced into 2nd year, one period per week. There were vacancies in Biology, Geography and French / Spanish.

Currently projected to meet the pupil teacher ratio figure based on roll of 1260 next session.

Estate refurbishment
Lots of work had been completed: 

Vision, values and aims graphics for front entrance in place.

Display cabinets had to be returned – too fragile

Building washed, social subjects and maths painted, stairwells painted, carpets cleaned and replaced in places

New furniture in science seminar room

Library furniture – needs stronger wheels

Work still to be done: 

benches for indoor seating waiting to be installed at pupil entrance area

Waiting for pillars at front door to be painted 

Inspirational posters around school, in stairwells, etc.

Banners – graphics to be decided (faculties / departments / and others)

S6 Last day
Went really well this year – good feedback and we will build on this for next year

Communications 
Website working well, Twitter proving to be very useful

Glow development post for internal communications – including in learning and teaching

There will be a new App to push notifications and link to website / twitter

SQA exams
Have gone smoothly so far

Expecting a dip in attainment as discussed at previous meetings – very clear data to evidence this. Staff and pupils working hard to maximise attainments for each individual.

Priorities for next session
Carried out self evaluation across the school and faculties

We linked this to VSE feedback and national and local priorities. Some aspects of work can be carried on from last year with some new priorities.

Improvement Plan will be linked to National Improvement Framework Priorities

· Raising attainment (especially Literacy and Numeracy)

· Improving HWB

· Closing attainment Gap

· Improving employability

Parent Council might wish to provide a parent friendly summary as part of their communications work.

Discussions stemming from the above report:

Actions 

· Reactivate subscribe function on the website as it hasn't been working since Easter.

· Pics on banner are always changing. Blue banner sometimes chops heads off, requires a small tweak.

· App to push notifications through from twitter and the website is underway. This might be a better way to convey the Daily Bulletin.

Glow: Mr McLaughlin is developing Glow for internal communications to streamline within the school and feed out to community.

MILK: A homework app is being piloted by the learning and teaching group to replace Edmodo as there are security issues, i.e. ads were popping up and couldn’t guarantee privacy. MILK is less expensive than ‘Show my Homework’. It allows teachers to see if a pupil has opened a file. SQA support is still needed. Milk can be used to support pupils. 

Exams 

· Uniforms must be worn. Invigilator had said not required under SQA rules. Karen advised that the SQA needed to work in partnership with schools and school rules, though invigilators also needed to establish their own authority in the exam setting. They do get briefed.

· Expecting slight dip. 47% in 5 plus Highers not in pipeline. Just not that many doing Highers this year. CAT scores showed a doubling in numbers of scores at the lower level. There was nobody in top end. Aiming to maintain 1-3 Highers, but not 5. Picks up again next year and more so the following year. 104 is average CAT score. 3rd years have mixed scores but 109 is average.

School Improvement Plan: will be on the agenda for next year’s Parent Counci meetings. 

Departments went through Self Evaluation process. Graded themselves 1-10. This together with previous plan, VSE, and the Scottish Education National Improvement Framework Priorities have gone toward creating a draft plan. Particular area of focus: 
· supporting BGE into senior phase with literacy and numeracy strategies. Building on Learning and Teaching policy with sub policy to implement and embed home-study improvement methodologies. Small test of change to observe and strengthen. CLPL are taking aspects of Learning and Teaching to work on at collegiate level.
· S6 experience: Modern Studies, Leadership, personal development, Saltire awards.
· Family Learning.  Family learning is involving parents in child’s learning. Some schools were having learning fairs and meeting at venues outside of school to overcome parental barriers to the school setting. There are now more opportunities for family learning with the pupil equity fund. Not sure yet how we fit with ‘family learning’ as this goes on anyway with ‘parental engagement’. Perhaps better to support targeted groups, e.g. those lacking aspiration for higher education. 
The Head Teacher  said that we have to look at indicators to get whole picture. Develop opportunities within our context. We can formally state our approach to family learning via the home-study policy. Our major focus is to engage the child, not necessarily the parents. One member suggested that it might help to engage parents by providing more information on class assessments, nabs, tests, etc. The Head Teacher suggested that MILK would be available to help with this, as well as with capturing pupil achievements. Smaller, more targeted groups would be dealt with when looking at the pupil equity fund. 
· Employability: Engage further with careers education. Involve staff in labour market. Link learning to skills. And where job opportunities are - across the board. Develop employability skills.
· Closing the attainment gap: What actually is the issue for our young people: attendance, exclusions, participation rates, attainment? 5.5 % of our funding is for pupil support posts. Have to evidence why and what is the gap in the first place. Target particular groups not en masse. Clear about difference between equality and equity. 

5.  Pupil support. 

Members were made aware of a ‘blue whale’ challenge encouraging kids to self harm on social media. This had been linked to 2 children committing suicide in Abu Dhabi. A discussion took place about self harming and what support was available to children. Pupil Support provides both support and resources. 

6.  Teacher report – no teachers present

7.  Pupil Council report - Jack Williamson

New timetable starts Monday. We’ve been talking about a new schedule for next year; setting up year councils and getting people elected for each year. Big operation. There are two places for pupil council reps currently available. Most people have got the positions they wanted. 
Parliament Week is the 13th -19th November. Pupil Council is planning for an event to promote democracy. Recommended at class level. History and English quiz school-wide. Small ways to promote independent thinking. Liam has registered and set up prizes for the quiz. Debating club could host an inter-house debate competition. Logistics, timeframes. S1-S3s can put their names in and set up a team. We are trying to get new people in. Fits the bill for parliament week.
The Chair suggested the Pupil Council could chair a Parent Council meeting to allow for an ultra democratic representation of pupils. The Pupil Council representative will put it this to Mr McLaughlin.

8.  Working foyer group -

No comment. See Head Teacher's report.

9.  Linlithgow Academy Parent Teacher Association (LAA) – update
No response yet on account balance and where the money’s been allocated, raised at last meeting. It was suggested that more publicity might be generated for the Centenary Club by introducing i-pads as a communication tool, e.g. at Parents Night, showing how parents could donate via a sign up form (on the website). One member suggested a dual purpose family learning session for parents. S1s could teach. 

Kathryn Morrison, who was stepping down after 6 years on the LAA board, said being involved had been a positive and interesting experience in which she had learned a lot.

10.  Parent Council AGM
The date of Wednesday 6th of September was agreed. Kate would attempt to make the event more sociable with cheese and wine, coffee, etc. There would be 5 PC meetings over the year: the AGM plus 5 meetings. The first: to set agenda, one in November for pupils to take over for Parliament Week.

11.  Any other business
Study leave arrangements for 4th years.

A member had observed that some pupils had opted to not come to school on non-exam days. The Head Teacher said she was aware of the issue and had re-emphasised they come in. Staff were aware they needed to provide meaningful work on these days. 

· SQA Exams
Pupils going into S5 this year will not be doing end of unit assessments. Nor will S3s going in to 4th  year. In a bid to decrease the workload for staff, the Government increased it: teachers have had to change the content of their courses. This will impact on the length of the exam, or the rigour of the exam, as well as the main assignment which will now have more weight.  Woodworking will now have an exam. PE will now have two performances. Computing has significantly affected, causing national concern. Their assignment will be worth more and will be far more rigorous. There will be more weight on the exam because there are no unit assessments to fall back on. 

· WL Supported Study Workshop – it was reported that this had not been very well attended – only 20 came. The workshop gave advice on coping strategies around exam time, i.e. how to eat better, get sleep, study better. Audience was aimed at S5s but could be open to S4s. Resources on BBC Bitesize are also very good and available on school website. Jack Williamson mentioned there had been a stress management presentation on coping strategies at assemblies.
· Supported study – Karen reported that this was available for certain subjects though some subjects were on at the same time. Teachers run these sessions voluntarily so it is not possible to avoid clashes.

Thanks
Kate thanked Kathryn Morrison for 6 years of dedicated work as LAA’s representative and contributor to the Parent Council.

Laurie thanked Jack Williamson for his excellent contribution to the meeting.
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